


[bookmark: _GoBack]Carlton on Trent Parish Council
Minutes of the virtual meeting held
on Tuesday 2nd February 2021
Participating: 

Cllr, L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr M Hopkins, Cllr M Martin, Cllr M Rawson, Cllr D Wells-Pope, Cllr R Whate, DCllr S Michael and T Grimes (Clerk)

1. To consider any apologies for non-participation
CCllr BL was unable to attend.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in all payments and the grant application from the village hall.
ME declared an interest in the private status of the Farmstead. 

3. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 5th January 2021 via Zoom 
The minutes were accepted as a true record.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public
a. To include the private status of the Farmstead
LH reported that a resident of the Farmstead had asked if the Parish Council would send out a newsletter asking people not to walk round the Farmstead because it is a private estate. The clerk reported a Google search had revealed that whilst the highway may be privately maintained it does not necessarily mean that it is private land prohibiting public access. The clerk had tried to ascertain from Highways whether the estate had private status but they could only confirm the road was unadopted and advised that legal advice be sought for a definitive answer. It was noted that a public footpath crosses the land and walkers may have strayed due to poor signage or simply being inquisitive about the new development. It was felt that a newsletter could not be sent without knowing the status of the land but being outside of the council’s powers this was not an expense that could be incurred. LH offered to respond to the resident summarising the council’s position.

MM reported that a resident had asked if the council would support those at the South end of the village by contacting Severn Trent. In the recent floods the pumping station had once again been unable to cope. The matter had been reported on each occasion and Severn Trent staff said that the pumping station was under review. It was agreed that the clerk should pick up previous conversations to ask for the findings and outcome of said review. SM suggested that BL be copied in on emails.

RW reported that there had been issues with flooding due to blocked drains in Church Lane again. The clerk confirmed that this had been reported after the last meeting so it was agreed RW should report the matter via the Notts CC website to raise the urgency of the response.

RW also reported that a resident had requested a raised kerb to prevent churning up the grass verge in Church Lane caused by cars parking on it. It was noted that this had been raised with Highways a number of times in the past and had been refused.

RW reported that she had been approached by residents about the parking opposite the telephone box; a large van repeatedly parks right across the pavement completely blocking access for walkers and a number of cars straddle the pavement leaving insufficient access for buggies, mobility scooters and guide dogs. It was suggested that this be reported to the PCSO but Cllr SM said that they tend to give priority to road safety over pavement safety when there is insufficient road width to achieve both. It was also suggested that the council postcards be used, but agreed that LH would try to find out who the vehicles belonged to and speak to the owners before resorting to inconsiderate parking cards.

5. To note the following matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Notts CC Broadband Voucher Scheme
MM reported that the application had been submitted. Openreach had responded to say that 22 properties in the village were already on a plan to get fibre to property so some names had been removed from the application because they appeared on the existing plan. The application is now being processed.
b. Carlton Cares group
LH reported that the latest newsletter with bird seed and tissues had resulted in a number of calls and emails of thanks. The County were offering more funding but because the group had been frugal and still had funds left, they didn’t believe they would be eligible to apply for any more. 
c. CIL Money Bench
The clerk reported that Mike Keeling had been unable to visit before leaving his post so the matter had been passed to his replacement, who had not done a site visit as yet.
d. Bell Lane access
The clerk reported that the fire service had been out and successfully driven an appliance down to the Farmstead and their conclusion was that provided residents of Bell Lane parked sensibly, there was no problem in accessing The Farmstead.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
DCllr SM reported on the following:
· The work of HART (Humanitarian Assistance Response Team) including the services they have instigated and the number of actions undertaken.
· The work the council was doing to support those businesses impacted by Covid but not eligible to claim Government support.
· The increase in levels of noise and anti-social behaviour resulting from lock down regulations which the council were having to deal with. 
· The Nottinghamshire vaccination hubs and progress to date
The parish council thanked Cllr SM and praised the work of the district council for their ongoing part in handling the many aspects of the pandemic situation.

7. To consider any planning matters
a. Notifications Received
None.
b. Planning applications to discuss 20/02373/HOUSE – Elm House extension
It was noted that a new design had been submitted for the extension which although still large was more in keeping with the existing building and provided a property better suited to family living.

RESOLVED: To support the application.
(proposed DWP, seconded MR, carried by a majority of 6 in favour)

c. Any other planning business
The clerk reported that NSDC planning department had visited the extension at Ferry Farm following reports that it had exceeded the size stated in the plans, but they were satisfied that although large it was as per the application.

8. To consider printing options for the new resident’s leaflet
The clerk had circulated comparisons for printing 50 trifold leaflets on glossy paper as follows: council printed £20 plus toner costs (approximately £35 total) or Vistaprint £43.81. It was noted that buying paper gave the flexibility to make changes as required and spread some cost but would give a less professional finish whereas paying for printing would increase costs. 

RESOLVED: To purchase 100 leaflets from Vistaprint
(proposed MH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

9. To note/respond to the following communications
a. Citizen’s Advice Bureau – request for funding
It was agreed that since the last request there had been an increase in reserves and that villagers may need to use the service given the impact of the pandemic.

RESOLVED: To make a donation of £50
(proposed DWP, seconded LH, carried unanimously)

b. Carlton on Trent Village Hall – request for funding
LH reported that the treasurer of the village hall emailed, noting that Cllr BL had kindly offered to use the County Councillors Divisional Fund to help the village hall pay for the planning application to replace the roof. The parish council had received this money but it had not yet been passed to the village hall.

RESOLVED: To make a donation of £400
(proposed MR, seconded MH, carried unanimously, MM did not discuss or vote)

10. To note/respond to the following consultations
a. NSDC – Draft residential Cycle and Car Parking Standards & Design Document 2020
Although it was agreed that this suggested a realistic approach in which new properties must have adequate parking provision, it was not felt relevant to Carlton on Trent as it would not be applied retrospectively so it was felt no comment was necessary.
b. Via/Notts CC – Parking Restrictions at Cromwell
It was felt this was a good idea, it would give police the power to ticket offenders and alleviate the problems at the slip road entrance to the filling station.

RESOLVED: To support the proposal
(proposed MM, seconded LH, carried unanimously)

11. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
This was checked and approved.
b. To approve the following payments
i. Clerks wages and HMRC – TBC
This was confirmed as the regular monthly amount with no payment to HMRC.
ii. Bulbs - £9.49
iii. NALC - £73.60

RESOLVED: That all payments be made.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously, MM did not discuss or vote)

12. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
DWP enquired about the planning training and the clerk offered to make a booking.

13. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 2nd March at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 20.41





